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Misson 
CRWC works to protect the watershed 

from source to sea. As stewards of this 

heritage, we celebrate our four-state 

treasure and collaborate, educate, 

organize, restore, and intervene to preserve 

the health of the whole for generations 

to come. Our work informs our vision of 

ecological and economic abundance.
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F R O M  T H E  D I R E C T O R
Dear members and friends,

When we reflect on this past year of work, words such 
as gratitude, luck, joy and tenacity come to mind. 
We are grateful for the many ways that you support 
us. Your belief in our work makes everything we do 
possible. All of us here at the Council feel lucky not 
only because we live in such a beautiful part of New 
England, but also because we have the good fortune to 
do work that is meaningful and inspiring. It is always 
a joy to be out on the river whether it is a hot and hazy 
summer day or a cool and crisp fall morning. We bear 
our responsibility to your investment in the watershed 
seriously. That responsibility reminds us to remain 

tenacious when a project takes years instead of months, 
when our first, second, or third try to make something 
better falls short, or when we have to hold our own 
in complicated proceedings with dozens of lawyers, 
consultants and competing experts.

Thanks again for your belief in our work and your 
watershed. We live, work and play in a remarkable place.

See you on the river,

Andrew Fisk, Ph.D.
Executive Director
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A busy river. View from Gillette Castle, CT.
Photo: A. Mrozinski
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Returning our  r ivers  to  their  natural  health

Riverbank recovery for healthy rivers & farms  
Billings Farm’s livestock and dairy operation includes roughly 80 head of Jersey cows, a flock of Southdown sheep, 
chickens, and three teams of working draft horses. It is located on a 250 acre property along the scenic Ottauquechee 
River and Barnard Brook in Woodstock, VT. The farm also grows all of its own hay and corn.

When the flood waters of Tropical Storm Irene cut through Billings Farm in 2011, native trees and shrubs were destroyed 
and the river bank was left unstable. Invasive plants moved in where native plants had been killed. CRWC North Country 
River Steward Ron Rhodes saw an opportunity to repair the damage and improve wildlife habitats by replanting native 
trees and shrubs. A grant from the State of Vermont’s Ecosystem Restoration Program, along with the support of CRWC 
members and the crowdfunding website Clean Water Future, helped to fund the restoration project.

“The lack of vegetation along our rivers is a major cause of water quality and habitat problems,” said Marie Caduto, 
Watershed Coordinator for the State of Vermont Agency of Natural Resources. “The simplest, most efficient and most 
cost effective way to improve and protect clean water is to plant more trees and shrubs along our rivers.” 

The Vermont Youth Conservation Corps (VYCC) provided the labor crew, which spent a week pulling and cutting 
invasive honeysuckle and barberry. These foreign species crowd out native plants and suppress tree growth. The Corps 
crew then planted 1,300 native trees and shrubs, including Boxelder, Common Elderberry, Musclewood, Red Maple, 
Red Oak, Red Osier Dogwood, Silky Dogwood, and Shrub Willow.

“We want to thank CRWC and VYCC for making this happen,” said Billings Farm manager Jason Johnson. “We are 
proud to be involved in this project and we look forward to watching these trees grow over the years.”

Thanks also to project partners: Ottauquechee Natural Resources Conservation District, Ottauquechee River Group, 
Ottauquechee Cooperative Invasive Species Management Area team, Greater Upper Valley Trout Unlimited chapter 
and Change the World Kids.  

R E S T O R AT I O N

342 years 2,000+ trees
That’s how long river herring 

have waited to get back to 
Rogers Lake in Old Lyme, 

ladder completed this 
year, the last barrier 

on the Mill River is gone!

were planted along rivers 
& streams to help protect 

streambanks & keep water 

Billings Farm in Woodstock, VT  
Mink Brook in Etna, NH  
Eastman Brook in Piermont, NH  
Oliverian Brook in Pike, NH

River Steward Ron Rhodes (far left) with 
farm manager Jason Johnson (far right) 
and the VT Youth Conservation Corps 
planted 1,300 trees to restore the flood 
damaged riverbank. 
Photo: Joan Allen



300 pages 68º
CRWC works hard to be fully 
engaged, and for the relicensing 

on the mainstem, that’s how 
many pages of comments 

year.

It isn’t perfect, but 
VT Agency of Natural 
Resources issued a 
draft pollution permit for 
Vermont Yankee that set 
a protective temperature 
limit for the river. CRWC’s 
testimony was critical to 
getting a stronger permit.

Did you 
know?

In Connecticut, waste water 
entering our rivers is only 
disenfected for bacteria from 
May 1 to September 30. Your 
support is helping change this.
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The Wilder Dam is one of five hydroelectric 
facilities undergoing federal relicensing by 2018.

Photo: Al Braden

Speaking up for our rivers

“For many years CRWC has been a driving 
force in using science and developing policy 
that will improve conditions on the Connecticut 
River. New England FLOW supports the past 
efforts of CRWC and looks forward to working 
with them throughout the relicensing process. 
Being involved in the relicensing of dams on 
the Connecticut River is a ‘once-in-a-lifetime’ 
opportunity that provides river-users with a 
chance to balance the uses of the river and 
restore flows to a more natural regime for many 
generations that will follow. For many of us it 
will be the last chance in our lifetimes to have an 
impact on improving the Connecticut River.” 

Tom Christopher, 
Secretary/Director of New England FLOW

“CRWC has provided important 
information regarding the 
VT Yankee thermal discharge 
that the Agency of Natural 
Resources (ANR) has considered 
in reviewing VY’s thermal 
discharge application. CRWC 
has submitted scientific studies 
to ANR regarding the thermal 
discharge and has addressed the VY thermal discharge in 
proceedings before the Vermont Public Service Board regarding 
the relicensing of VY. This type of consistent technical 
participation is extremely helpful to ANR as we work through 
complex permitting issues, like the VY thermal discharge.”

Deb Markowitz, 
Secretary, Agency of Natural Resources

A D V O C A C Y

Photo: David Deen
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Creating clean, beautiful & safe rivers

Source to Sea Cleanup wins Environmental Champion Award
We know all the hard work our Source to Sea Cleanup volunteers do for cleaner rivers. Now 
others are starting to recognize that hard work too. Aquarion Water Company named CRWC 
a 2014 nonprofit Environmental Champion. CT Dept. of Energy & Environmental Protection 
Commissioner Robert Klee presented the award during a ceremony on June 7. 

Thank you for all the hard work you do for our rivers, during the Source to Sea Cleanup and 
all year long. At the ceremony Executive Director Andrew Fisk accepted the award on behalf of 
you and the thousands of volunteers who have done so much to clean up our rivers and streams 
over the last 17 years. 

“The 2,000 feet of I-91 embankment is remarkably cleaner than it has 
been in 50 years. The goal was to make a dent but with all that man, 
woman, and kid power we gave the 100-year floodplain a 100-year scrub.”

Jim Woodworth, Great Meadows Conservation    

2013 
Source to Sea 
Cleanup:

45 Tons of Trash

124 Cleanup
Groups

HEALTHY RIVERS

2013 
Lead Sponsors:

Green River, MA & VT
o Photo: Dana Gillette

Wethersfield Cove, CT
Photo: Julie McLaughlin

Chase Collegiate School, CT
Photo: Ernie Beaulieu

Keene, NH 
Photo: David Deen

138+ Miles Cleaned
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Enjoying all the wonders of our rivers

“Growing up, I always longed to be on the river,” notes Marylyn Wentworth.  “I was forbidden to go near the 
Connecticut or to put my hands in the Black River because they were running sewers. For people who haven’t seen 
what the river used to look like, it was horrible. You can’t imagine how dirty the river was in the 50s.”

Last summer, Marylyn finally got the chance to paddle down the Connecticut River with her grandchildren (4 to 19 
years old). Using a copy of CRWC’s Connecticut River Boating Guide, they planned a trip from White River to Bellows 
Falls, VT, where they landed at Marylyn’s 96 year-old mother’s home for a special family reunion. “I cannot remember 
ever being so wet. But my grandchildren happily paddled, swam, and sang songs.”

“I loved seeing the difference from when I was a child to when I was an adult. If you were my age (74), you would 
understand that it is a miracle that the river is so clean. Beautiful rivers are the responsibility of all of us. They don’t 
stay that way because we wish them to. They stay that way with care.”

“When I look at my grandchildren, I want to contribute to them having access to a beautiful river like the Connecticut. 
I want to help support part of the heritage for my grandchildren and for other people’s grandchildren.” 

125 of your
favorite places

133 miles to go!

With our partners, CRWC is working to extend 
the CT River Paddlers’ Trail from NH & VT to the 
entire 410 miles of the CT River. In the coming 
years there will be camping and access sites 
throughout MA & CT for paddlers making a short 
trip or the entire iconic trip from Source to Sea! 

R E C R E AT I O N

Over 4,500 people have visited “Is It Clean?” 
at www.ConnecticutRiver.us to get accurate 
information on the cleanliness of their rivers 
and streams. Thanks to the 13 partners who 
make this information possible.

Marylyn Wentworth (second 
row left) and her family on 

the trip of a lifetime.
Photo: Wentworth Family
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Bringing the r iver  inside for  future generations

River of Words uses trash and stormwater as 
ways to teach about our rivers
Thanks to an exciting collaboration initiated by the Enchanted Circle Theater Company and the 
Hitchcock Center for the Environment, the River of Words Along the Connecticut River worked in 
16 Holyoke, MA fifth grade classrooms this winter and spring. This partnership joined students and 
teachers for a 12-day science and arts program all about water, stormwater, and municipal wastewater 
treatment. CRWC staff with River of Words Coordinator Carol Berner created a lesson on water 
stewardship, ownership and how things like trash can spoil our waterways. This fall the students’ art 
and poetry created during this program will be turned into a community festival in Holyoke. Six lucky 
students will have their artwork painted onto the streets around storm drains in downtown Holyoke. Not only will the art 
beautify the town but it will also educate community members that those storm drains go directly to the river. 

“To whom it may concern:

Please accept this $500 donation from the Social Studies Night fundraiser at the Environmental Sciences Magnet School at 
Mary Hooker. It was an honor to connect with your organization and my students took a lot away from the experience. This 
is the second year in a row that we have gotten to work together and I hope there are many more. I respect the work that 
you do and will continue to help in any way that I can.” 

Rob Johnson, Social Studies Teacher, 
Environmental Sciences Magnet School at Mary Hooker, Hartford, CT

Source to Sea Cleanup 
participants, including nearly 

750 youth, hauled trash 
from our rivers in 2013. 

Water Quality 
Monitoring volunteers 
collected & delivered 
water samples to be 

tested for bacteria.

Restoration 
volunteers planted 

trees & removed 
invasive plants in or 

near our rivers

Eyes & Ears 
volunteers kept 

watch over our rivers, 
reporting things that 

don’t seem right.

2,227 19 3720+

Holyoke, MA students’ artwork will be painted 
on storm drains leading to our rivers. 

VOLUNTEERS... you make it all possible.



July 2012 through June 2013

Income

Memberships, Contributions, Bequests

Grants Awarded

Property Rental and Other Earned Income

Investment and Interest Income, less unrealized gain (loss)

Special Events

Total Income

Expense

Programs

General Administration

Fundraising 

Total Expense

Net Assets Beginning of Year

Net Assets End of Year

Endowments:
Unrestricted Endowment
Mary Schaub Fund
Annuities
Spaulding Pond Fund

 327,573.34         

494,377.73   

        112,366.41            

73,052.62  

8,424.64 

 1,015,794.74 

698,061.25         

175,342.52          

120,636.34   

       994,040.11 

     

 1,724,505.18         

1,746,259.81 

Memberships,  
Contributions, Bequests 32%

Special Events 1%  

Investment and  
Interest Income 7% 

Property Rental and  
Other Earned Income 11%

Grants Awarded 49%

Fundraising 12% 

General Administration 18%

Programs 70%

Figures are unaudited at time of printing.

F I N A N C I A L S
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Giving Trends
CRWC is growing! Through the generosity of our members and supporters, CRWC continues to be 
the watchdog for our rivers. Thank you. 

Members

Sponsors Grant Funds

Monthly Donors

298,427.25
843,502.69
179,289.17
429,649.26
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C R W C  S U P P O R T E R S
Thank you to all of our supporters. Your generous investment makes it all possible. The following people contributed to 
the work of CRWC from July 1, 2013 to June 30, 2014. 

11,000 Square Mile Society 
($10,000 and over)
Conservation Law Foundation
Jessie B. Cox CLT - Cox Family Fund at the  
   Boston Foundation
FishAmerica Foundation
Fred and Astrid Hanzalek
High Meadows Fund
Jane’s Trust
Chester W. Kitchings Family Foundation
Lane Construction Corporation
New Hampshire Charitable Foundation
NRG Middletown Power Inc.
Putnam Foundation
Hooker Talcott Jr.
TransCanada Corporation
Vermont Agency of Natural Resources
US Fish and Wildlife Service
  
410 Mile Society 
($5,000 - $9,999)
All American Waste/USA Hauling &     
   Recycling, Inc.
Brookfield Renewable Energy Group
CDM Smith, Inc.
Barbara David
Davis Conservation Foundation
Lintilhac Foundation, Inc.
Metropolitan District Commission
Rick and Cori Packer
Patagonia World Trout Grants Council
E. William Stetson III

River Guardians 
($2,500 - $4,999) 
Aquarion Water Company of CT
John Broome
Casella Waste Systems, Inc.
EarthShare New England
Emily Landecker Foundation Inc.
The Hartford Steam Boiler Inspection and  
   Insurance Co.
Ron Miller
Pioneer Valley PhotoVoltaics Cooperative
The Silver Tie Fund
Brewster Sturtevant
Vermont Community Foundation     
   Sustainable Future Fund
VSECU

River Champions 
($1,000 - $2,499) 
American Cruise Lines
Appalachian Mountain Club
Joan Ashley
Elizabeth Austin*
Doug Borchard & Barbara Talcott
Julie Caswell and Richard Rogers
Claremont Savings Bank
CME Associates, Inc.
Coca Cola North America
Community Foundation of Western    
   Massachusetts
Connecticut Natural Gas, subsidiary of UIL  
   Holdings Corporation
Covanta Energy Corporation
Connecticut River Gateway Commission
Mary and David Dangremond
Raul and Emilie de Brigard
Essential Power
Evergreen Foundation, Inc.
The Edgard and Geraldine Feder Foundation
The Fortin Foundation, Inc.
Melody Foti

Fuller Family Charitable Trust
Greenfield Savings Bank
The Gryphon Fund
Tom and Jane Hazen
Kurt and Robbie Heidinger
HOPE Foundation
Don and Sue Joffray
Ledyard National Bank
Kathleen Lovell
Steven and Michele Marantz
Norcross Wildlife Foundation, Inc.
Orvis
Harold I. Pratt
Prudential Foundation
Public Service of New Hampshire
Reid & Riege Foundation
David and Barbara Roby
Rosencrans Family Foundation
Eva Schocken and Kerry Dietz
John and Wendy Sinton
E. Todd and Michelle Sorensen
Southworth Company
Janet Sweet
Van and Molly Wood

River Advocates 
($500 - $999) 
Anonymous (2)
American Canoe Association
Bill and Kathy Baldasaro
Baystate Health
Bluestone Foundation
Helen Clark
Concept2, Inc.
Con-Test Analytical Laboratory
Curtis Universal Joint Company, Inc.
Timothy Delaney and Katherine Putnam
Environmental Sciences Magnet School at  
   Mary Hooker
Neal and Ronna Erickson
Marc Ernstoff
GEI Consultants, Inc.
Mary Powell
Kristin Harris
Bayard and Julie Henry
David and Katharine Hewitt
Anne Holcombe
Mr. and Mrs. John Hubbard
Kendal at Hanover
Lake Sunapee Bank
Adlyn and Ted Loewenthal
Henry Lord
Marion and Ellsworth Grant Fund, Hartford  
   Foundation for Public Giving
Carol Martin
Geoffrey Meissner
Milone and MacBroom
Bob and Diane Moore
MRW Connected, Inc.
Jim and Linda Okun
O’Reilly, Talbot & Okun Associates, Inc.
Charles and Joan Platt
The Rockfall Foundation
Seaboard Drilling, Inc.
Trout Unlimited - Connecticut River Valley  
   Chapter 450
Barry and Elsa Waxman
Robert Wetzel

River Pilots 
($250 - $499)
Anonymous (2)
Peter Beck and Ken Bertsch
Maxwell and Sally Belding

Gayle Blakeslee
Andrew and Ellen Blight
John Borton
Stanford and Wendy Brainerd
Phil Brencher, Jr.
William and Linda Caval
Stuart and Monie Chase
Edward and Maureen Donlon
Andrew and Karen Fisk
Florence Savings Bank
Dana Gillette and Camille Gagliardi
Graybooks LLC*
Suzy Groden and Constance Emmett*
Hallmark Cards, Inc.
Gordon Hamersley
Marshall and Elizabeth Hamilton
Susan Hardy
T. Stephen Jones and Adele Franks
Daniel Kay
Timothy and Mary Keeney
Kroka Expeditions NH
Anne Lombard
Jim and Valerie MacBroom
Bill and Suzanne Massy
Phyllis McDowell
Arthur and Sue Merrow*
Alan Morgan and Janet Norris*
Gary Oleson and Francine Ness
Patricia Papallo
Bob and Arney Pulford
Ron and Betsy Rhodes
Stephen Saxenian and Stacey Lennard
Alan and Rosalind Spier
Gaye Symington and Chuck Lacy
Tall Timber Lodge
Tip Top Country Store
David Tolli
Travelers Community Connections    
   Matching Gifts Program
Upper Connecticut River Boat Club
Sandra Ward
Westfield River Watershed Association, Inc.
Cheryl Wilfong and Bill McKim
Joan Wofford
Woodstock Rotary Club (VT)
Victoria and David Yolen
Paul and Arlene Young

River Stewards 
($100 - $249)
Hayat Abuza
Peter Armstrong
John Austin, Sr.
Theodore Bacon
Anne Baird and Stephen Campbell
Elizabeth Barnes
James and Jane Barrett
Wayne Barstad and Anne Kapuscinski
George Basbas
John and Jeanine Basinger
Anne Bastarache
Michael Bathory and Maryann Gallagher
Barbara Beach
Charlotte Belser
Carol Berner
Robert and Janet Bissell
Sarah and Woody Bliss
Cynthia and Jeff Boettner
John and Corinne Bond
Richard Bourgeois
David and Alice Brainerd
Lincoln Brower and Linda Fink
Margaret Brownell
John and Barbara Bruno
David and Ingrid Buckley

Joan Burchenal
John and Lâle Burk
Mr. and Mrs. Harry Byrd
Edwin Cady and Beth Anderson
Nancy Campbell
Christine and Reed Cass
Dr. John Chard
Janet Chayes
Priscilla and Bill Chester
Robert Christy
Tina and Ray Clark
Stewart and Denise Clark
Ledge Clayton
Christopher Coley
Caryl Collier
Glenn Conway
Laura Coonan
Denise Cormier
Oona Coy
William and Jill Crooker
Ted and Rebecca Crosby
Christopher Diamond and Hallie Hughes
Peter and Martha Diebold
Jan and Deborah Dizard
Martin Dodd
Roberta Doering
George Donahue
Thomas Dzialo
Betsy Egan
Ruth Elcan
Kathryn Ellis
Kelly Erwin and Warren Graham
Henry and Aline Euler
Gordon Faison and Eleanora Patterson
Charles and Charlotte Faulkner
Louisa Ferree
Sabra Field
First Universalist Society of Hartland, VT
Nancy First*
Nancy Fischbach
James Ford
Floyd Fowler and Julia Chambliss
Polly French
Drs. Rochelle and Robert Friedman
Richard Gallerani
Edith and Clayton Gengras
Peter and Judith Georg
Peter and Christina Gibbons
Phil and Julie Gilfeather-Girton*
Laurie Goldberger and Leslie Kogod
Gerald Graham and Emily Moore
Ed and Rebecca Gray
Great Meadows Conservation Trust, Inc.
Heidi Green
R. Nelson Griebel
Evan Griswold and Emily Fisher
Donald and Dorothy Grosset
Chelsea and Ryan Gwyther
Thomas and Susan Hagamen
Evan Hammond
William and Marsha Harbison
Clay and Christine Hawkins
Chris Hawkins, Sayre Hodgson, and Jasper  
   Hawkins
Nancy Hazard
Peter Healey
Doris R. Holden
Jennifer Hopkins
James Hornig
David Hutchinson and Panutda   
   Suwannanonda
Carl and Ann Jacobs
Ann Kahn
Frank and Katherine Kahr
Alan Katz and Pauline Bassett

CRWC SUPPORTERS
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Our rivers will continue to face threats for many years to come. Long River Society 
members make legacy gifts to ensure that there will be resources available to protect 
the Connecticut River and our region’s waters for future generations. 

You can make a bequest to CRWC in your will or list CRWC as a beneficiary of your 
life insurance policy or retirement account. You can also arrange a charitable gift 
annuity that will provide income during your lifetime. 

Contact Dana Gillette, Development Director, to learn more about your giving 
opportunities or to join the Long River Society. You may reach her at   
413-772-2020 ext. 202 or dgillette@ctriver.org. 

Karen Kelleher
Ben Kellner
King Arthur Flour, Inc.
Dave King and Joan Millam
Don and Judy Kinley
Honorable Jane Kitchell
Gary Kleinman
Skip Klepacki
John Kristensen
Pat and Tex LaMountain
George and Luella Landis
Shemaya Laurel
Christine LeBel and Mark Page*
Peter and Carol Letson
Tim Lewis
Longmeadow Conservation Commission (MA)
Sam Lovejoy
Jack Madden
David Maher*
DeWitt and Vera Mallary
Manchester Conservation Commission (CT)
David Martel
Joan McCullough
Ann McNelly

James Meigs and Julia Talcott
Robert and Elaine Melvin
Roberta Miller
Tom and Elaine Mitchell
Charles and Mary Louise Montgomery
Amalie and Robert Montstream
Harriet Mooney
David and Betsy Morgan
Mt. Toby Meeting of Friends at Leverett
John Mudge
New England Interstate Water Pollution  
   Control Commission
New England FLOW
Nokia Initiative for Charitable Employees
Bernard Noonan
Raymond Obar
Austin Olney and Marcia Legru
John and Rose Olver
Ryan Ostebo and Mary Hepburn
Peter and Elsie Patton
Harold Pennington
Heidi Peterson and Ken Butcher
William and Kathryn Piper
William and Carol Platenik

Rutherford Platt
Carol Powers
John and Mary Ellen Preston
Thomas Prunier
Putney Rowing Club
Matti and Jill Pylkkanen
QinetiQ North America
Brie Quinby and Evan Cowles
Richard Read
Redstart Consulting
Judith Reeve and Ken Baker
Marjorie Reid
William Ribich
Jean Richards
Peter and Corinne Richardson
Steve and Carol Rideout
Karen Rosenbaum
David Royfe
Richard Rubin and Colleen Currie*
Paul and Denise Ruzicka-Hayes
Saint Gaudens Memorial
Philip and Starr Sayres
Jeremy Schrauf
Edward and Nancy Scovner

Scully Family Foundation
Harriet and Eugene Seder
Lisa Selkirk
James Seltzer and Holly Perry
Jonathan and Beverly Seymour
Nancy Shafer
Norman Sims
Herman and Jane Skofield
Mike and Jean Smith
Cynthia Sommer and Andrew Balder
Wayne and Ann Southwick
Ann Southworth
Judith Souweine
Sovernet Communications
Harold and Carol Sox
Frederick Spaulding
Annette Spaulding and Patrick Madden
Stave Puzzles, Inc.
Charles and Jolly Steffens
Bayne and Jean Stevenson
Alan and Mary Alice Swedlund
Roger and Ann Sweet
Carolyn Tenney
Kathryn Tracy

An opportunity to help remove a deadbeat dam from the Wells River in Groton, VT 
encouraged Hooker Talcott to make a special gift to the Council this year.

“The project eliminated an eyesore,” says Hooker, “and opened a stretch of river for 
many miles. It opened the tributary for fish to travel upstream, spawn and enjoy life. 
I feel that we are paying back these amazingly adaptive creatures for taking the river 
from them and diminishing their population.”

Hooker and his wife, Jane, also joined the Long River Society this year. The Talcotts 
set up a charitable gift annuity with the Council, ensuring steady income during their 
lifetimes. The balance will then transfer to CRWC’s endowment to protect the river for 
years to come. 

“I want to tell people why I did it and why it makes me feel happy,” says Hooker. “The answer is that there is so much to 
do and so little time to do it. Our River Council is at the forefront of this effort. Anyone who has experienced the beauty 
of the river must appreciate what I am saying. So think hard about the opportunity to give a life-lasting contribution to 
river renewal.”

 

Hooker Talcott of Waterford, VT 
joined the Long River Society to 

leave a lasting legacy. 

Long River Society Members:
Anonymous (1)
Lucy Atkinson
Fred and Astrid Hanzalek
Christine LeBel and Mark Page
David Maher
Tom and Elaine Mitchell
Jim and Linda Okun
John and Wendy Sinton
Brewster Sturtevant
Hooker and Jane Talcott
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Committing to our rivers, month after month 
“If you live in this watershed,” says CRWC member Sue Merrow, “the river is very personal for 
you. It affects you. It isn’t a faraway or theoretical thing; it is very real.”

This year, Sue decided to become a sustaining member. “Monthly giving is a sign of my ongoing 
commitment. It says to the world and other potential donors that I am in it for the long haul. 
It also is extremely convenient. I never have to remember when I last gave. I always know I’m 
helping to care for the river.”

Sue is a strong believer in thinking globally and acting locally. As a volunteer, she has served as 
president of the national board of the Sierra Club, a trustee of the Connecticut River Watershed 
Council and helped to found the Eightmile River Wild and Scenic Coordinating Committee. 

Her respect for the Connecticut River grew when she moved to East Haddam, CT, a town bordered 
on the west by the river. “East Haddam’s history as a town is so associated with the river and the 
health of the river,” notes Sue. “So is its future.”

“As resident of lower Connecticut River Valley, we are the downstream neighbors. Since the river does not respect 
political boundaries, the only way to protect the river is to combine our clout with people in upstream states. CRWC 
makes this possible.”

Nathaniel Tripp and Reeve Lindbergh
Two Rivers-Ottauquechee Regional      
   Commission
United Water
Laura and Barry Vogel
Robert and Elizabeth VonDohlen
John and Phebe Wallace
William and Susan Wasch
J. Craig and Muriel White
Andrew Wizner and Sheila Houlihan
Woodard & Curran
Thomas Wright
Anne Yeomans
Walter and Diana Zilahy
Nancy Zsiba

River Friends 
(Under $100)
Anonymous (3)
Alan and Janet Abel
Richard Abuza
Ronald Ackerman and Cleo Gorman
Craig and Barbara Adams
Nicole Adams*
Aetna Foundation
Steve Aikenhead
Mary Ellen Alicandri
Gregory Allen
Joan Allen
Ginia and Huntly Allison
Susan Almy
Leland Alper
Amazon Smile
Robert and Louise Anderson
Margaret Anderson and Andrea Wright
Paul Angelone
Mark Anson
James Arrigoni
Michael Ash
Fred Bacon and Laura Wallingford Bacon
David Baker
Patrick Baker and Betty Ann Sather
Robert Barba
Elizabeth and H. Douglas Barnshaw
Robert and Sarah Barnum
Mary Barnum
Richard Barrett-Bates and Wendy Harwin

Robert and Marie Bartlett
Hosie Baskin
Robin Baslaw
Elizabeth Bazazi
Randall Beach and Jennifer Kaylin
Paul Beaulieu and Karen Hollis
April Bent
Colleen and Robert Bent
Iris Berezin
Peter Bergstrom
John and Judith Berkley
Alfred and Diana Bertin
Alyssa Bingham
Linda Bireley
Virginia Blake
Nancy Blanchard
Oliver Bloch
Putnam and Marion Blodgett
Martin and Lynn Bloom
David and Marla Bodznick
Masako Bogin
Mieke Bomann
Marlene Borer
Susan Brace
David Branch
Lisa, Brion, & Ben Brandes
William Breck
Merricka Breuer
Sharon Brezner
Carlton and Nancy Brose
Daniel Brown
Peter and Karen Brunette
Edwin and Merle Buckhout
Wayne Bugden
Richard and Gail Bunce
John and Doris Burgdorf
Brian Burkholder
Susan Cairn
Daniel Callahan
Laurie Callahan
Matilda Cantwell
Brett Capshaw
Joseph and Filomena Cardinale
Richard and Susan Carlson
Ron and Karen Carlson
Peter and Debbie Carter
Karen Chaffee
Kevin Chaffee

Bruce and Janet Chamberlin
John A. Chapin and Janet M. Chapin
Christopher Chapman
Carol Charlton
Steven Chase
David Cheng
David Chernock, M.D.
Blair Childs
Elizabeth Christie
David and Ann Cioffi
Eloise Clark
Gordon Clark and Liz Quinn
Lewis Clark
John and Jeanne Clayton
Gladys Cleveland
Jerry Clupper
Judith Cmero
Joanne Coakley
Bob Coates and Philippa Richards
Roy Coelho
Leonard and Amy Cohen
Russ and Ellen Cohen
Bruce Cohen
Susan Cohen
Matthew Cole
Jacquelyn Coleman
Katchen Coley
Louise M. Collins
Tom and Nancy Condon
Connecticut Valley Garden Club
Brian and Judy Cooper
Eugenie Copp
Carol Coronella
Roger and Kathryn Coulombe
Country Cottages and Motel, Inc.
George Coxeter
Phil Crafts and Joan Snowdon
Sarah Crawford and Jane Porter
W. E. Douglas Creed
Frederick Cressman
Louise Croll
Sue Croteau
James and Debby Crowell
Diane Crowell
Sarah Cummings
Christopher Curtis
Jonathan Daen
Rhona Dallison

Arthur Daltas and Ellen Peckham
Gerald and Lucille Dalton
Ann and Evan Darling
Stephen and Suzanne Davis
Marjorie W. DeBold
David and Allison Deen
Susan DeMaria
Corinne Demas
Bill and Marie DeMilia
John Deming
Susan DeSilver
Carol Desjean
Peter and Ellen DesMeules
Christine Destrempes
Ranjanaa Devi
Rodney and Eugenie Devine
Raymond and Marilyn Dickinson
William Dietrich
Gale DiLuzio
Kate Dimancescu
J. Brice and Mary Dixon
Andrea Donlon
Carole Donlon-McAuliffe
Rosalyn Driscoll
Donna and Leo Drouin
John Dudula
Candy Dumas
Marcia Dunning
Virginia and Charles Duryee
Michael and Jill Dynia
Donovan Eastman
Alan Eccleston and Linda Harris
EcoPhotography
Jan and Mary Edick
Tom Ehrenberg and Jean Giddings
John Elliott
Enfield Conservation Commission (CT)
Bill and Joy Erickson
Laurie Estes
Gerald Eves
Richard and Gaelen Ewald
Laurel and William Facey
Susan Farber
Isabelle Farmer
Elizabeth Farnsworth and Aaron Ellison
Alison Farrar
Thomas Farrell
Fran Fassler

Sue Merrow of East Haddam, 
CT is a Sustaining Member, 
showing her support for our 

rivers monthly. 
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Frederick Feibel
Maria Fernandez
Ed Finley
Lincoln Fish
Michael and Barbara Fisher
Martha Fisher
Brian Fitzgerald
Constance Fitzgerald
Steve and Lori Flora
Elizabeth Flot
Grace Forsythe
Diane and Thorstein Fossnes
Andrea Fox
Joan Fox
N. Jane Fox
Sharon Francis
Darlyne Franzen
Richard French and Emily Samuels
Stephen Garanin
Garden Club of Orange, MA
Harrison Gatch
Donna Gates
Karin George
Stephen Gephard
Don Gerber
Fritz Gerhardt
Dale Geslien
Richard and Barbara Gibbons
Michael Gigante
Gaston Gilbert
Bob and Peg Giles
Beth Gillespie and Carla Cooke
Gillette Real Estate
Allyson Gillette
David Gillette
Lynne Gillette
Deborah Girard
David Glassberg
Leonard and Nansi Glick
Susanae Glovacki
Suzanne Gluck-Sosis
Lynn Goldfarb
Thomas Gordon
Amy Singler and Brian Graber
Mary and Jim Graham
Gail Gray
Paul and Phyllis Greenberg
Joan Greenfield
Anthony Greenleaf and Catherine   
   Creegan-Greenleaf
Carol Gregory
Marion B. Griswold
Timothy Griswold
William and Dora Grover
Richard Guzowski
Tom and Jen Hale
Lisa Hall
Chuck and Elaine Hallett
Jennifer Hall-Witt
Rick Hamel
Jennifer Harris
Haston Free Public Library
Tom and Diana Hayes
Alicia Healey
Bob Healey and Debbie Nimetz
Beatrice Heinrichs
Kim Heisler
John and Priscilla Hellweg
Laura Herbert
Andrea Herold
Catherine Herold
David Herships
Edwin and Deborah Hinkel
Deborah Hinman
Karen Hoffman
Jay Holtzman
Holyoke Canoe Club, Inc.
J. M. Holzman
Homestead Engineering, Inc.

Robert and Carla Horwitz
Mark Horwitz and Julia Moss
Joan Howe
Jonathan Howe
Ruth Howell
Lorraine Hughes
Michael Humphries Woodworking
Marjorie Hutter
IBM Corporation Matching Gifts Program
Stanley Ingersoll
Dotty Janke
Rita Jaros
Stephen and Barbara Jendrysik
Carolyn Jerard
Tom Jones
Gerald Joseloff
Jennifer Joson
Albert and Maureen Kaifer
Neil Kamman
John and Barbara Karanasios
Lisa Karlin
Shirley Keech and Mary King
Natalie Keller
Sandra Kelly
Diane Kelton
Cynthia Kennedy
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Killebrew
William R. Kilpatrick
Sandra Kistner
Erik and Diane Kjeldsen
Linda and Silas Kopf
Frederick and Elizabeth Kopper
Tom Kovar
Peter Kozely and Dawn Farmer
Colleen Kruger
Suzanne Kulik
Franz and Cynthia Kurath
Larry Kuttner
Boyd and Janice Kynard
Jennifer Ladd
John and Janice Lambert
Madeleine Lane
Susan Lantz
Dr. Andrew Larkin
Alan and Marianne Lazarus
Leo and Theresa Le Bel
Cindy Leander
William Leary
Sandra Leiser
Roland Lemay
Mike and Beth Lemieux
Valerie LeMontagne
Helen and Donald Lennon
Kathy Leo
John LeShane
William and Jennifer Lipfert
John and Elizabeth Lombard
Norwood and Joanna Long
Sally Loomis
Nancy S. Lovejoy
Lynn Lovell
Lucas Industries
Denise and David Lucier
Lewis and Ellen Lukens
Deborah Luskin and Timothy Shafer
Lionel and Elizabeth MacDonald
Sandra T. MacGregor
Jeff Mackler
Eric and Doris Madsen
Rosann Maio
Michelle Marotta
Paul Martin
Walter Martone
Bruce and Sandra Mason
Kurt and Janice Mathias
Daisy Mathias
Robert May and Karen Latka
Jennie McAvoy and Bart Landenberger
John and Nina McCall

Christine and Charles McCleary
Artie McCollum
John McCrillis
Scott McDaniel
O. Ross McIntyre and Helen Whyte
Sarah McKee
Alexis McLean
Clifton McPherson and Elizabeth   
   Freedman
Mike and Nancy Meagher
Brian and Lois Merry
Amy McMahan
Jill Messick
Paula Michalosky
Dee Michel
David Millstone and Sheila Moran
Scott and Betsy Mitchell
Warren Morgan
Suzzy Morin and Andree Demay*
Linda Morley and Robert Paynter
David Morse and Susan Shepard
Hal Mosher
Jonathan Moss
Angela Mrozinski
Eleanor Mudge
Edward and Judith Munster
James Murgolo
Edwin Murray
Judith Music and John Vogel
Katherine Naughton
David and Kat Nelson
Kristin Nelson
Barbara Noble
Don and Elizabeth Noel
Jerome Noonan and Maura Kruse-Noonan
Debra Nordell
Mr. Norman Bergeron
North End Arts Co-op Inc.
John North
Sasha Nyary and David Ruderman
William O’Connor
Ryan O’Donnell
Raymond and Arabella Olander
Old Homestead Garden Club
John and Linda Olender
John and Mary Alice Osgood
Patrice Pare
Susan Parenteau
Daniel Parker
Richard Pelmas
Jim Perkins
Curt Peterson
Susi Peterson*
Pfizer Foundation
Rebecca Phelps
William Phelps
Anne Pierson
Oriol Pi-Sunyer and Susan Digiacomo
Hertha M. E. Platzer
Wendy Podlenski
Elliott Pollack
Abigail Pollard
Jerome Pollitt
Daniel and Herrika Poor
Colette Potter
Frances Rahaim
Stanley Powers
Donald and Lois Prescott
Susan Provost
Robert and Mary Quagliaroli
Debbie Querner
Nancy and Leigh Quinn
Leigh Rae
Constance Rawson
Diane Raymond
Peter Raymond
Andrea Reber
Robert Reed
Doug Reil

Janice Rhodes
DeAnn Rice
Alice Rich
Nancy Rich
Sam and Barbara Richardson
Robert Richardson
Wendy Ritch
Barrett Robbins-Pianka
Judith Roberts and Jonathan Lagreze
Dennis and Sue Rochon
Anne C. Rogers
Robert and Marjorie Rosenbaum
Robert J. and Susan P. Ross
Catherine Rossi
Tom Rouleau
Peter Rowe
Rachel Ruppel
Bob and Virginia Russell
Elisabeth Russell
Kailen Ryan
Jaka Saarony
Robin Sack
Constance M. Sattler
Michele and Steve Saulis
Christopher Saunders
Daniel Sayner and Elizabeth Macalaster
Ellen Schwartz
Amanda Seaman
John Sears and Jane Myers
Ted and Ellen See
James and Beverly Seipel
Kenneth Sek
Janet Sharp
Edward Sharr
Edward Shea
Jack and Kathleen Shepherd
Deborah Shriver
Peter and Kay Shumway
Charles Shurcliff
Bill and Delores Sidway
Peter and Anne Silberfarb
Robin Silva
Andrew E. Skroback, Jr. & Associates
Elizabeth Slade and Mary Price
Betty Slanetz
Bruce and Mary Sloat
Walter and Susan Slowinski
Paula Slym
Suzanne Smith
Thor Smith
Starr Snead
Rebecca Snedden
Roger and Mary Soderberg
Martha Solow*
Edward Sopneski
James Spallone and Alix Walmsley
Clark and Cheryl Spencer
Jacob and Katherine Spencer
Patricia Spencer
Richard C. and Paula F. Spencer
Sarah Spencer
Beth Spicer
Kenneth Sprankle
Elise Springer
Leslie Starr and Mark Dubois
Otto and Diana Stein
Mr. D. Joe Stein
Jerome and Kathryn Sternstein
Rick Stodola and Kathy Bales
Joel Strate
Alan Sturmer
Karen Suchenski
Bruce and Roberta Sullivan
David and Cynthia Sullivan
Constance Sumberg
Frederick and Patricia Swan
Helen Symons
Jacqueline Talbot
Alan and Barbara Ternes
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Carolyn Tetrault
Chris and Joyce Thoma
Harvey Thomas
Robert and Lori Thomas
Laura Timmerman
Sandra and Richard Tombaugh
Karen and Paul Torop
Donald and Susan Torrey
Town of East Windsor, CT
Sueann Townsend
Ron and Dixie Travis
Don and Kim Trudeau
Barrett True and Sharon Burr
Rebecca Tucker
Jennifer Tufts and Gary Rucker
Peggy Tuttle
Humphrey Tyler
United Way of Central and   
   Northeastern Connecticut
Frances Uptegrove
William Uptegrove
Roy Van Driesche and Sheila Marks
David Vania and Louise Cox
Edward and Mary Varano
George and Suzanne Veilleux
Caroll Veltrop
Andrew Vernon
Eve Vogel
Bev von Kries
Jerry and Jean Wagener
Fred Wainwright
Elizabeth Walton
Henry Warchol
Mary and Bob Wassung
D. J. Harry Webb
Virginia Weimer and Lance Hodes
Robert and Carolyn Welch
Kenneth Welch
Richard and Tamar Wells
Marylyn Wentworth
Lee and Carol West
Curtis Weybright
Timothy Whitney
Bonna Wieler
Charles and Barbara Wilkinson
Elizabeth Williams
Staunton Williams
Whitelaw and Margaret Wilson
Christina Wilson
Windsor Locks Conservation   
   Commission (CT)
James A. Winslow, J.D.

Ruth Witty
David Wojcik
Kimberley Wolcott
Carol Wolfgram
Lora Wondolowski
Ann Wood
J. Melvin Woody
Jonathan Wottrich
Gary and Virginia Wright
Thomas Wyatt and Reva Reck
Brian Yellen and Marcelia Muehlke
John Young
Heather and Robert Zavod
Bob and Carol Ziegenhagen
Roserita Ziegler

*Sustaining (monthly) Members

Gifts in Kind
All Waste Inc.
American Rivers, MA Field Office
Big Y, Greenfield, MA
BJ’s – Greenfield, MA
Bridgestone Americas
C & S Wholesale Grocers
Cabot Creamery Cooperative, Inc.
Connecticut Public Radio
Dan & Whit’s General Store
Dartmouth Printing Company
Easton, Richard
Fogg’s Hardware
Foster’s Market
Franklin Community Co-operative
Friendly’s Ice Cream Corporation
Evelyn Hayden
Hilltown Families
Hotel Coolidge
Pat & Tex LaMountain
Lane Construction Corporation
Massachusetts Mutual Life Insurance
Mitch’s Marina
Mocha Maya’s
New England Public Radio
NorthStar Canoe and Kayak Rentals
Renaissance Builders
Saybrook Point Inn & Spa
Steve Skibniowsky 
The Home Depot – Greenfield, MA
The Norwich Inn
Tower Theaters
Town Of Hanover (NH)

Town Of Hartland (VT)
TransCanada Corporation
UMass Hampton Bake Shop
USA Hauling & Recycling, Inc.
Vermont Farmstead Cheese Co.
W.E. Aubuchon Company
Woodstock Home and Hardware
WSHU Public Radio

Gifts in Memory of:
Sarah H. Bacon 
   Theodore Bacon
Gary Bastarache 
    members of Gary’s family
   Anonymous
   Anne Bastarache
   Nancy Blanchard
   Laura Coonan
   Mr. and Mrs. Gerald Dalton
   Carol Desjean
   Denise and David Lucier
   Susan Parenteau
   Virginia Portes
   Frances Rahaim
   William Ribich
   David Royfe
   Darlene Stokes
Jean & Samuel Blassberg 
   Lisa, Brion, and Ben Brandes
Robert Bolstrum 
   Colleen Kruger
Robert D. Forsythe 
   Mrs. Grace Forsythe
Stanley and Helena Garanin 
   Stephen Garanin
Elise S. Lapham 
   Mr. Peter Lapham and Ms. Penelope Lapham
Kevin Rame 
   Gary and Virginia Wright
Dominic Settle 
   Jennifer Joson
Esther and Hayden Smith 
   Nancy S. Lovejoy
F.H. Spaulding 
   Dr. Frederick W. Spaulding
Frederick R. Swan 
   Frederick and Patricia Swan
George H. Watkins 
   Harriet Mooney
Dr. William L. Winter 
   Patricia Papallo

Gifts in Honor of:
David Hinsley Cheng 
   Rebecca Snedden
Bruce Conway 
   Glenn Conway
Frances Dzialo 
   Thomas Dzialo
G. Lee First 
   Nancy First
Dana Gillette 
   David Gillette
   Marjorie Hutter
   Jennifer Ladd
Marion Griswold 
   Beth Gillespie and Carla Cooke
Linda Hannum - River Lover 
   Kristin Nelson
H. Clay Hawkins 
   Chris Hawkins
   Sayre Hodgson
   Jasper Hawkins
Ben and Jen Leyland 
   Leigh Rae
Peter Anthony Mazen 
   Alan and Marianne Lazarus
Alan Morgan 
   Thomas Wyatt and Reva Reck
Elizabeth Peterson and Mark 
Seibold’s wedding 
   Heidi Peterson and Ken Butcher
Kate Putnam 
   Baystate Health, in honor of her         
   service on the Baystate Health Board 
Myron Powers 
   Stanley Powers
Ron Rhodes 
   Norwood and Joanna Long
The customers of TipTop Country 
Store, Brookfield, MA 
   Sarah Heller, TipTop Country Store
Brian Yellen 
   Marcelia Muehlke

CRWC is a member of 

Prior year contributions from the following funders helped 
to support work completed during fiscal year 2013-14:

Amelia Peabody Charitable Fund

Carolyn Foundation

Fish America Foundation

Green Mountain Coffee    
   Roasters

Hartford Foundation for    
   Public Giving

Hubbard Brook Research      
   Foundation

Knapp Foundation

Lintilhac Foundation

National Fish and Wildlife     
   Foundation

National Oceanic and   
   Atmospheric Administration

New Hampshire Charitable   
   Foundation

Norcross Wildlife Foundation

US Fish and Wildlife Service

Vermont Charitable Foundation

In Memoriam 
We celebrate the lives and mark the passing of 
the following CRWC members. Each helped to 
protect the Connecticut River and make it a better 
place for future generations. 

Theodore Bacon, Peterborough, NH
Gary Bastarache, Athol, MA
Davenport (Dave) Cleveland, Woodstock, VT
Katchen Coley, Middletown, CT
Ann Jacobs, Peterborough, NH
Arthur Mudge, Hanover, NH
Linda Krause, Noank, CT
Martha Porteus, Windsor, CT
John Wiegand, Bernardston, MA
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Honoring our rivers & their supporters

C E L E B R AT I O N

This year, CRWC is proud to present the Bud Foster Award to two great river adventurers: longtime Hartford Courant 
journalist Steve Grant, who paddled the entire river downstream and chronicled his journey in the Courant, and Jim 
Dina, author of The Ant who paddled his handmade birchbark canoe up-river. These two paddlers have done great work 
in highlighting the recreational and cultural opportunities for paddling the length of the Connecticut River. Thank you, 
Steve and Jim, for all you do to bring attention to our rivers. 

Thanks to the more than 100 of you that joined us for the Annual River Celebration and Summer Solstice Paddle this year at Gillette Castle in CT.
 Photo: Craig Norton

Jim Dina has paddled his birchbark canoe up the CT 
River.Photo: Craig Norton

Steve Grant has paddled the entire 410 mile length of the CT River.
Photo: John Wolke



I N  Y O UR  W O R D S
Help protect #CTRiver while ulisten 2 

CTRiverH2Oshed

Preservation is so 

for us to treasure.
Joan Howe of 
Sunderland, MA; 
November 2013

in a kayak. I want to 
contribute to help keep 

Mary Ellen Alicandri of 
Amherst, MA; 
January 2014

Went on the Clean 
Water Paddle this 

Great trip with a 

people. 
Troy Malave, 
August 10, 2013

CTRiverH2Oshed invest in a healthier 
watershed http://www.cleanwaterfuture.

AlbertaLandInstitute@UAlberta_ALI
May 8, 2014

Conference held at Goodwin 

Carol Haskins, July 30, 2014

balance on the paddle board earlier for 

March 2014

I was inspired by the 8th Grade class at Environmental 

Teri Norman of Coventry, CT; February 2013

Glad to have done our part with the 

Photo: Al Braden

Clean water = life.
Eric Hildebrant of 
Watertown, MA; 
June 2013


